WASCO COUNTY ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 15, 2012
NORTHERN WASCO PUD
2345 River Road, The Dalles, OR 
ATTENDANCE
COMMISSION MEMBERS: Chair Joan Silver, Dan Durow, Dan Spatz, Frank Kay, Donella Polehn, Andrea Klaas and Mary Kramer
GUESTS: Dianne Storby, Sherry Holliday, Carolyn Meece and Jeff Renard
EDC STAFF: Amanda Hoey and Anna Tompkins 
CALL TO ORDER: Chair Joan Silver called the meeting to order at 10:03 am. 
APPROVAL OF OCTOBER MINUTES: Frank Kay moved to accept the October 18, 2012 minutes as presented. Dan Spatz seconded. Motion passed unanimously.

MID-COLUMBIA MEDICAL CENTER UPDATE: Dianne Storby gave a presentation overview of Mid-Columbia Medical Center (MCMC). She highlighted the achievements made at the hospital as well as the type of coordinated care practiced. She gave a review of the Planetree system, practiced at MCMC, which is giving patients the ability to make a choice in their healthcare through personalized care. MCMC has held a standard of higher quality care that has been used as a model to other hospitals nationwide. Dianne also highlighted the strong relationship MCMC has with OHSU through their partner research at Celilo Cancer Center and referrals from OHSU follow-up patients in eastern Oregon to MCMC for continued care.  Dianne gave an overview of Water’s Edge which provides exercise training and physical therapy for patients as well as houses orthopedic and cardiology offices. Dianne noted that MCMC services two surrounding counties in Washington and five in Oregon. There are approximately 932 employees that live locally and regionally. Before closing her presentation, Dianne presented conceptual plans to build a new patient tower in 2015. It is an estimated $54 million project which will add 40 private beds and more parking spaces to the hospital. Following her presentation Dianne was open to questions from the board. It was asked whether transportation or carpooling was a need among staff coming from out of town, Dianne noted that staff are fairly well coordinated however transportation for patients is an issue. Dianne was asked if she could explain the difference between “observation” and “admittance” in patient care. Dianne noted that a doctor may have a patient under observation for an overnight stay in the hospital but not officially admitted. Though a patient receives the same care at the hospital there is a difference to medical coverage, Medicare especially does not cover “observation.”  Dianne agreed that the more patients know about their coverage, the more opportunity they have to make the best decisions regarding the cost of their care. The board thanked Dianne for the update on MCMC and stated that the EDC members are looking forward to the new patient tower.
PINE HOLLOW BOAT RAMP:  Sherry Holiday, Wasco County Commissioner, gave a review of the issue regarding the Pine Hollow Reservoir Boat Ramp. The reservoir was originally established for irrigation and the land 10 feet above the high water mark is owned by the local irrigation district. However, recreational use grew over the years and the Pine Hollow Reservoir now includes a resort and campground. Given the Irrigation District’s ownership around the Reservoir, activities are undertaken in cooperation with the District. 

There are ramps on both the North and South shores of the reservoir. On the South shore, the County donated land and restrooms were built, but it is unclear who was the recipient of the land donation and therefore responsible for maintenance. The Irrigation District has expressed that they do not want to own the ramp or restroom. The County received a 20 year grant from the Marine Board to provide upkeep of restrooms, but the grant will end after 2013. Until recently the County contracted with the Pine Hollow Fire Department to maintain the restrooms but the Fire Department declined to continue the contract and a private contractor was hired at twice the cost. The total cost is $6,000 a year, $3,000 of which the Marine Board provides. This is one part of the issue, the other is replacement of the North Shore boat ramp. 

Currently, the north shore ramp is closed as it was falling apart. The danger posed by the ramp caused the County to close it two years ago, placing further strain on the South shore facilities. It will cost about $1.5 million to rebuild the ramp. The owner of the resort has offered to take ownership of the ramp and build it to standard, but it would become a private ramp. The County is uncomfortable donating land if it is not open for general Wasco County residents to use.

The County would like to finalize who is the appropriate owner for the management of the ramps and restroom restoration. The board suggested having this added to the Needs and Issues list and will look into the grants provided by the Marine Board. 
EDC 2013 CALENDAR REVIEW: Joan Silver reviewed the EDC Calendar for 2013. Andrea Klaas noted that the calendar does not include a meeting with Wasco County Planning Department, which John Roberts has requested the WCEDC attend for review of the preliminary Strategic Plan. EDC staff will follow up with John Roberts on the potential date for this meeting. The board accepted the calendar as presented. Future adjustments will be made as needed. 
EDC VACENCIES: Amanda Hoey reviewed the applications for vacancies received to the board. Staff advertised the vacancy for the position at large; by the close date on November 1st Joan Silver was the only applicant. The staff sought an appointment from the Chamber and received an application from Jeff Renard. Donnella Polehn made a motion to accept the applications received for recommendation to Wasco County Board of Commissioners. Frank Kay seconded. Discussion followed regarding timeline of appointment. The motion passed, Joan Silver abstained. 

STAFF REPORT: Amanda Hoey presented the role of staff who will be stepping in during Jessica Metta’s maternity leave. The Needs and Issues will go out by the end of this month to accommodate requesting the forms a month early. Amanda also reviewed the Investment Platform for which MCEDD is working in coordination with the State of Oregon and a variety of foundations, community leaders and capital providers on development of the “Investment Platform for Economic Development.” MCEDD’s region has been chosen for a pilot of the platform which is being designed to allow for more effective communication to funders about local/regional priorities and will allow us to source funds to complete projects. Amanda noted that MCEDD anticipates that this will be an ideal avenue to support projects prioritized through the Wasco County Needs and Issues process. 
Regional UPDATES: 
Mary Kramer stated that Dufur is a Confluence Project partner and will begin including historic education in schools. She will bring more information about this at a later date. Dufur will have their big Christmas event the first weekend in December. 
Donella Polehn gave an update on the coordination efforts of the American Farm Bureau and stated that there is a need for agriculture labor, which has prompted a federal request proposing temporary residency for agriculture labor for 11 months, with a special 12 month permit for dairy labor.  
Dan Spatz stated that an RFI has been submitted to the Department of Commerce for the National Network of Manufacturing Institutes. He noted that the Readiness and Workforce Center is on track and the Center is projected to be completed November 2013. He further noted that the college accreditation process is on track. 
Dan Durow is now officially retired and only working part time for the City on a contract basis. For Urban Renewal he is working on the Granada Block which he will be presenting a request to review a recommendation of extension to the Urban Renewal Advisory Committee. The Dalles is a major archaeological hub in the Pacific Northwest, not only for pre European artifacts but Post-European contact. This has slowed the timeline for the Granada as have environmental concerns around the site with underground tanks. 
Frank Kay announced that Maupin will have a new mayor, Karen Dupuis, and two new city councilors come January 2013. He made a note of the dedicated service and volunteer time that Dennis Ross gave as Mayor, and thanked him for his ten years of service.  
Andrea Klaas gave an update for the Strategic Plan process at the Port. The goal is to review and compare the Port to other districts in Oregon, as well as look into the future of upcoming industries in the world economy and special needs for those industries that the Port meets. The Port plans to collaborate with The Dalles Downtown efforts and be a resource to the district and not just an industrial park. She is attending food tradeshows to market the Port to small food processors like Powder Pure. 
Carolyn Meece stated that she has been keeping busy working with new businesses and covering for another region, which is going through a hiring process and upcoming changes. She encouraged the board to have any business interested to apply for the STEP program. 
Joan Silver congratulated a local business in The Dalles, Muirhead Cannery, highlighted in an article of the region.  She stated her concern for the “fiscal cliff” which could have significant impact on agriculture. 

ADJOURNMENT: Meeting adjourned at 11:43 am. A social lunch at Google Data Center and tour by Dave Karlson, Site Manager followed.
NEXT MEETING: January 17, 2013
Submitted by Anna Tompkins, EDC Staff
